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    Authority: 29 U.S.C. 794; 42 U.S.C. 3535(d) and 5309.

    Source: 53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, unless otherwise noted.

    (a) The purpose of this part is to effectuate section 504 of the 
Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C 794), to the end that 
no otherwise qualified individual with handicaps in the United States 
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shall, solely by reason of his or her handicap, be excluded from the 
participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to 
discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial 
assistance from the Department of Housing and
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Urban Development. This part also implements section 109 of the Housing 
and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended (42 U.S.C. 5309). This 
part does not effectuate section 504 as it applies to any program or 
activity conducted by the Department. Compliance with this part does not 
assure compliance with requirements for accessibility by physically-
handicapped persons imposed under the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 
(42 U.S.C. 4151-4157; 24 CFR part 40).
    (b) The policies and standards for compliance established by this 
part are established in contemplation of, and with a view to enforcement 
through, the Department's administration of programs or activities 
receiving Federal financial assistance and the administrative procedures 
described in subparts D and E (including, without limitation, judicial 
enforcement under Sec. 8.57(a)).
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
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                      Subpart A_General Provisions
 
Sec. 8.2  Applicability.

    This part applies to all applicants for, and recipients of, HUD 
assistance in the operation of programs or activities receiving such 
assistance. Such assistance includes, but is not limited to, that which 
is listed in appendix A of this part.
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                      Subpart A_General Provisions
 
Sec. 8.3  Definitions.

    As used in this part:
    Accessible, when used with respect to the design, construction, or 
alteration of a facility or a portion of a facility other than an 
individual dwelling unit, means that the facility or portion of the 
facility when designed, constructed or altered, can be approached, 
entered, and used by individuals with physical handicaps. The phrase 
accessible to and usable by is synonomous with accessible.
    Accessible, when used with respect to the design, construction, or 
alteration of an individual dwelling unit, means that the unit is 
located on an accessible route and when designed, constructed, altered 
or adapted can be approached, entered, and used by individuals with 
physical handicaps. A unit that is on an accessible route and is 
adaptable and otherwise in compliance with the standards set forth in 
Sec. 8.32 is accessible within the meaning of this paragraph. When a 
unit in an existing facility which is being made accessible as a result 
of alterations is intended for use by a specific qualified individual 
with handicaps (e.g., a current occupant of such unit or of another unit 
under the control of the same recipient, or an applicant on a waiting 
list), the unit will be deemed accessible if it meets the requirements 
of applicable standards that address the particular disability or 
impairment of such person.
    Accessible route means a continuous unobstructed path connecting 
accessible elements and spaces in a building or facility that complies 
with the space and reach requirements of applicable standards prescribed 
by Sec. 8.32. An accessible route that serves only accessible units 
occupied by persons with hearing or vision impairments need not comply 
with those requirements intended to effect accessibility for persons 
with mobility impairments.
    Adaptability means the ability of certain elements of a dwelling 
unit, such as kitchen counters, sinks, and grab bars, to be added to, 
raised, lowered, or otherwise altered, to accommodate the needs of 
persons with or without handicaps, or to accommodate the needs of 
persons with different types or degrees of disability. For example, in a 
unit adaptable for a hearing-impaired person, the wiring for visible 
emergency alarms may be installed but the alarms need not be installed 
until such time as the unit is made ready for occupancy by a hearing-
impaired person.
    Alteration means any change in a facility or its permanent fixtures 
or equipment. It includes, but is not limited to, remodeling, 
renovation, rehabilitation, reconstruction, changes or rearrangements in 
structural parts and extraordinary repairs. It does not include normal 
maintenance or repairs, reroofing, interior decoration, or changes to 
mechanical systems.
    Applicant for assistance means one who submits an application, 
request, plan, or statement required to be approved by a Department 
official or by a primary recipient as a condition of eligibility for 
Federal financial assistance. An application means such a request, plan 
or statement.
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    Auxiliary aids means services or devices that enable persons with 
impaired sensory, manual, or speaking skills to have an equal 
opportunity to participate in, and enjoy the benefits of, programs or 
activities receiving Federal financial assistance. For example, 
auxiliary aids for persons with impaired vision may include readers, 
Brailled materials, audio recordings, and other similar services and 
devices. Auxiliary aids for persons with impaired hearing may include 
telephone handset amplifiers, telephones compatible with hearing aids, 
telecommunication devices for deaf persons (TDD's), interpreters, 
notetakers, written materials, and other similar services and devices.
    Department or HUD means the Department of Housing and Urban 
Development.
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    Facility means all or any portion of buildings, structures, 
equipment, roads, walks, parking lots, rolling stock or other real or 
personal property or interest in the property.
    Federal financial assistance means any assistance provided or 
otherwise made available by the Department through any grant, loan, 
contract or any other arrangement, in the form of:
    (a) Funds;
    (b) Services of Federal personnel; or
    (c) Real or personal property or any interest in or use of such 
property, including:
    (1) Transfers or leases of the property for less than fair market 
value or for reduced consideration; and
    (2) Proceeds from a subsequent transfer or lease of the property if 
the Federal share of its fair market value is not returned to the 
Federal Government.
    Federal financial assistance includes community development funds in 
the form of proceeds from loans guaranteed under section 108 of the 
Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, but does not 
include assistance made available through direct Federal procurement 
contracts or payments made under these contracts or any other contract 
of insurance or guaranty.
    Handicap means any condition or characteristic that renders a person 
an individual with handicaps.
    Historic preservation programs or activities means programs or 
activities receiving Federal financial assistance that have preservation 
of historic properties as a primary purpose.
    Historic properties means those properties that are listed or are 
eligible for listing in the National Register of Historic Places, or 
such properties designated as historic under a statute of the 
appropriate State or local government body.
    Individual with handicaps means any person who has a physical or 
mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life 
activities; has a record of such an impairment; or is regarded as having 
such an impairment. For purposes of employment, this term does not 
include: Any individual who is an alcoholic or drug abuser whose current 
use of alcohol or drugs prevents the individual from performing the 
duties of the job in question, or whose employment, by reason of current 
alcohol or drug abuse, would constitute a direct threat to property or 
the safety of others; or any individual who has a currently contagious 
disease or infection and who, by reason of such disease or infection, 
would constitute a direct threat to the health or safety of other 
individuals or who, by reason of the currently contagious disease or 
infection, is unable to perform the duties of the job. For purposes of 
other programs and activities, the term does not include any individual 
who is an alcoholic or drug abuser whose current use of alcohol or drugs 
prevents the individual from participating in the program or activity in 
question, or whose participation, by reason of such current alcohol or 
drug abuse, would constitute a direct threat to property or the safety 
of others. As used in this definition, the phrase:
    (a) Physical or mental impairment includes:
    (1) Any physiological disorder or condition, cosmetic disfigurement, 
or anatomical loss affecting one or more of the following body systems: 
Neurological; musculoskeletal; special sense organs; respiratory, 
including speech organs; cardiovascular; reproductive; digestive; 
genito-urinary; hemic and lymphatic; skin; and endocrine; or
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    (2) Any mental or psychological disorder, such as mental 
retardation, organic brain syndrome, emotional or mental illness, and 
specific learning disabilities. The term physical or mental impairment 
includes, but is not limited to, such diseases and conditions as 
orthopedic, visual, speech and hearing impairments, cerebral palsy, 
autism, epilepsy, muscular dystrophy, multiple sclerosis, cancer, heart 
disease, diabetes, mental retardation, emotional illness, drug addiction 
and alcoholism.
    (b) Major life activities means functions such as caring for one's 
self, performing manual tasks, walking, seeing, hearing, speaking, 
breathing, learning and working.
    (c) Has a record of such an impairment means has a history of, or 
has been misclassified as having, a mental or physical impairment that 
substantially limits one or more major life activities.
    (d) Is regarded as having an impairment means:
    (1) Has a physical or mental impairment that does not substantially 
limit one or more major life activities but that is treated by a 
recipient as constituting such a limitation;
    (2) Has a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits 
one or more major life activities only as a result of the attitudes of 
others toward such impairment; or
    (3) Has none of the impairments defined in paragraph (a) of this 
section but is treated by a recipient as having such an impairment.
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    Multifamily housing project means a project containing five or more 
dwelling units.
    Primary recipient means a person, group, organization, State or 
local unit of government that is authorized or required to extend 
Federal financial assistance to another recipient for the purpose of 
carrying out a program or activity.
    Program or activity means all of the operations of:
    (a)(1) A department, agency, special purpose district, or other 
instrumentality of a State or of a local government; or
    (2) The entity of such State or local government that distributes 
such assistance and each such department or agency (and each other State 
or local government entity) to which the assistance is extended, in the 
case of assistance to a State or local government;
    (b)(1) A college, university, or other post-secondary institution, 
or a public system of higher education; or
    (2) A local educational agency (as defined in section 198(a)(10) of 
the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965), system of 
vocational education, or other school system;
    (c)(1) An entire corporation, partnership, or other private 
organization, or an entire sole proprietorship--
    (i) If assistance is extended to such corporation, partnership, 
private organization, or sole proprietorship as a whole; or
    (ii) Which is principally engaged in the business of providing 
education, health care, housing, social services, or parks and 
recreation; or
    (2) The entire plant or other comparable, geographically separate 
facility to which Federal financial assistance is extended, in the case 
of any other corporation, partnership, private organization, or sole 
proprietorship; or
    (d) Any other entity which is established by two or more of the 
entities described in paragraphs (a), (b), or (c) of this section;

any part of which is extended Federal financial assistance.
    Project means the whole of one or more residential structures and 
appurtenant structures, equipment, roads, walks, and parking lots which 
are covered by a single contract for Federal financial assistance or 
application for assistance, or are treated as a whole for processing 
purposes, whether or not located on a common site.
    Qualified individual with handicaps means:
    (a) With respect to employment, an individual with handicaps who, 
with reasonable accommodation, can perform the essential functions of 
the job in question; and
    (b) With respect to any non-employment program or activity which 
requires a person to perform services or to achieve a level of 
accomplishment, an individual with handicaps who meets the essential 
eligibility requirements and who can achieve the purpose
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of the program or activity without modifications in the program or 
activity that the recipient can demonstrate would result in a 
fundamental alteration in its nature; or
    (c) With respect to any other non-employment program or activity, an 
individual with handicaps who meets the essential eligibility 
requirements for participation in, or receipt of benefits from, that 
program or activity. Essential eligibility requirements include stated 
eligibility requirements such as income as well as other explicit or 
implicit requirements inherent in the nature of the program or activity, 
such as requirements that an occupant of multifamily housing be capable 
of meeting the recipient's selection criteria and be capable of 
complying with all obligations of occupancy with or without supportive 
services provided by persons other than the recipient. For example, a 
chronically metally ill person whose particular condition poses a 
significant risk of substantial interference with the safety or 
enjoyment of others or with his or her own health or safety in the 
absence of necessary supportive services may be qualified for occupancy 
in a project where such supportive services are provided by the 
recipient as part of the assisted program. The person may not be 
qualified for a project lacking such services.
    Recipient means any State or its political subdivision, any 
instrumentality of a State or its political subdivision, any public or 
private agency, institution, organization, or other entity, or any 
person to which Federal financial assistance is extended for any program 
or activity directly or through another recipient, including any 
successor, assignee, or transferee of a recipient, but excluding the 
ultimate beneficiary of the assistance. An entity or person receiving 
housing assistance payments from a recipient on behalf of eligible 
families under a housing assistance payments program or a voucher 
program is not a recipient or subrecipient merely by virtue of receipt 
of such payments.
    Replacement cost of the completed facility means the current cost of 



Section

http://edocket.access.gpo.gov/cfr_2005/aprqtr/24cfr8.3.htm[7/21/2011 9:17:03 AM]

construction and equipment for a newly constructed housing facility of 
the size and type being altered. Construction and equipment costs do not 
include the cost of land, demolition, site improvements, non-dwelling 
facilities and administrative costs for project development activities.
    Secretary means the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development.
    Section 504 means section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as 
amended, 29 U.S.C. 794, as it applies to programs or activities 
receiving Federal financial assistance.
    Substantial impairment means a significant loss of the integrity of 
finished materials, design quality, or special character resulting from 
a permanent alteration.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988; 54 FR 8188, Feb. 27, 1989]
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                      Subpart A_General Provisions
 
Sec. 8.4  Discrimination prohibited.

    (a) No qualified individual with handicaps shall, solely on the 
basis of handicap, be excluded from participation in, be denied the 
benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any 
program or activity that receives Federal financial assistance from the 
Department.
    (b)(1) A recipient, in providing any housing, aid, benefit, or 
service in a program or activity that receives Federal financial 
assistance from the Department may not, directly or through contractual, 
licensing, or other arrangements, solely on the basis of handicap:
    (i) Deny a qualified individual with handicaps the opportunity to 
participate in, or benefit from, the housing, aid, benefit, or service;
    (ii) Afford a qualified individual with handicaps an opportunity to 
participate in, or benefit from, the housing, aid, benefit, or service 
that is not equal to that afforded to others;
    (iii) Provide a qualified individual with handicaps with any 
housing, aid, benefit, or service that is not as effective in affording 
the individual an equal opportunity to obtain the same result, to gain 
the same benefit, or to reach the same level of achievement as that 
provided to others;
    (iv) Provide different or separate housing, aid, benefits, or 
services to individuals with handicaps or to any class of individuals 
with handicaps from that provided to others unless
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such action is necessary to provide qualified individuals with handicaps 
with housing, aid, benefits, or services that are as effective as those 
provided to others.
    (v) Aid or perpetuate discrimination against a qualified individual 
with handicaps by providing significant assistance to an agency, 
organization, or person that discriminates on the basis of handicap in 
providing any housing, aid, benefit, or service to beneficiaries in the 
recipient's federally assisted program or activity;
    (vi) Deny a qualified individual with handicaps the opportunity to 
participate as a member of planning or advisory boards;
    (vii) Deny a dwelling to an otherwise qualified buyer or renter 
because of a handicap of that buyer or renter or a person residing in or 
intending and eligible to reside in that dwelling after it is sold, 
rented or made available; or
    (viii) Otherwise limit a qualified individual with handicaps in the 
enjoyment of any right, privilege, advantage, or opportunity enjoyed by 
other qualified individuals receiving the housing, aid, benefit, or 
service.
    (2) For purposes of this part, housing, aids, benefits, and 
services, to be equally effective, are not required to produce the 
identical result or level of achievement for individuals with handicaps 
and non-handicapped persons, but must afford individuals with handicaps 
equal opportunity to obtain the same result, to gain the same benefit, 
or to reach the same level of achievement.
    (3) A recipient may not deny a qualified individual with handicaps 
the opportunity to participate in any federally assisted program or 
activity that is not separate or different despite the existence of 
permissibly separate or different programs or activities.
    (4) In any program or activity receiving Federal financial 
assistance from the Department, a recipient may not, directly or through 
contractual or other arrangements, utilize criteria or methods of 
administration the purpose or effect of which would:
    (i) Subject qualified individuals with handicaps to discrimination 
solely on the basis of handicap;
    (ii) Defeat or substantially impair the accomplishment of the 
objectives of the recipient's federally assisted program or activity for 
qualified individuals with a particular handicap involved in the program 
or activity, unless the recipient can demonstrate that the criteria or 
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methods of administration are manifestly related to the accomplishment 
of an objective of a program or activity; or
    (iii) Perpetuate the discrimination of another recipient if both 
recipients are subject to common administrative control or are agencies 
of the same State.
    (5) In determining the site or location of a federally assisted 
facility, an applicant for assistance or a recipient may not make 
selections the purpose or effect of which would:
    (i) Exclude qualified individuals with handicaps from, deny them the 
benefits of, or otherwise subject them to discrimination under, any 
program or activity that receives Federal financial assistance from the 
Department, or
    (ii) Defeat or substantially impair the accomplishment of the 
objectives of the program or activity with respect to qualified 
individuals with handicaps.
    (6) As used in this section, the housing, aid, benefit, or service 
provided under a program or activity receiving Federal financial 
assistance includes any housing, aid, benefit, or service provided in or 
through a facility that has been constructed, altered, leased or rented, 
or otherwise acquired, in whole or in part, with Federal financial 
assistance.
    (c)(1) Non-handicapped persons may be excluded from the benefits of 
a program if the program is limited by Federal statute or executive 
order to individuals with handicaps. A specific class of individuals 
with handicaps may be excluded from a program if the program is limited 
by Federal statute or Executive order to a different class of 
individuals.
    (2) Certain Department programs operate under statutory definitions 
of handicapped person that are more restrictive than the definition of 
individual with handicaps contained in Sec. 8.3 (see appendix B). Those 
definitions are not superseded or otherwise affected by this regulation.
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    (d) Recipients shall administer programs and activities receiving 
Federal financial assistance in the most integrated setting appropriate 
to the needs of qualified individuals with handicaps.
    (e) The obligation to comply with this part is not obviated or 
alleviated by any State or local law or other requirement that, based on 
handicap, imposes inconsistent or contradictory prohibitions or limits 
upon the eligibility of qualified individuals with handicaps to receive 
services or to practice any occupation or profession.
    (f) The enumeration of specific forms of prohibited discrimination 
in paragraphs (b) through (e) of this section does not limit the general 
prohibition in paragraph (a) of this section.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988; 53 FR 28115, July 26, 1988]
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                      Subpart A_General Provisions
 
Sec. 8.6  Communications.

    (a) The recipient shall take appropriate steps to ensure effective 
communication with applicants, beneficiaries, and members of the public.
    (1) The recipient shall furnish appropriate auxiliary aids where 
necessary to afford an individual with handicaps an equal opportunity to 
participate in, and enjoy the benefits of, a program or activity 
receiving Federal financial assistance.
    (i) In determining what auxiliary aids are necessary, the recipient 
shall give primary consideration to the requests of the individual with 
handicaps.
    (ii) The recipient is not required to provide individually 
prescribed devices, readers for personal use or study, or other devices 
of a personal nature.
    (2) Where a recipient communicates with applicants and beneficiaries 
by telephone, telecommunication devices for deaf persons (TDD's) or 
equally effective communication systems shall be used.
    (b) The recipient shall adopt and implement procedures to ensure 
that interested persons (including persons with impaired vision or 
hearing) can obtain information concerning the existence and location of 
accessible services, activities, and facilities.
    (c) This section does not require a recipient to take any action 
that the recipient can demonstrate would result in a fundamental 
alteration in the nature of a program or activity or in undue financial 
and administrative burdens. If an action would result in such an 
alteration or burdens, the recipient shall take any other action that 
would not result in such an alteration or such burdens but would 
nevertheless ensure that, to the maximum extent possible, individuals 
with handicaps receive the benefits and services of the program or 
activity receiving HUD assistance.
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                          Subpart B_Employment
 
Sec. 8.10  General prohibitions against employment discrimination.

    (a) No qualified individual with handicaps shall, solely on the 
basis of handicap, be subjected to discrimination in employment under 
any program or activity that receives Federal financial assistance from 
the Department.
    (b) A recipient may not limit, segregate, or classify applicants or 
employees in any way that adversely affects their opportunities or 
status because of handicap.
    (c) The prohibition against discrimination in employment applies to 
the following activities:
    (1) Recruitment, advertising, and the processing of applications for 
employment;
    (2) Hiring, upgrading, promotion, award of tenure, demotion, 
transfer, layoff, termination, right of return from layoff, injury or 
illness, and rehiring;
    (3) Rates of pay or any other form of compensation and changes in 
compensation;
    (4) Job assignments, job classifications, organizational structures, 
position descriptions, lines of progression, and seniority lists;
    (5) Leaves of absence, sick leave, or any other leave;
    (6) Fringe benefits available by virtue of employment, whether or 
not administered by the recipient;
    (7) Selection and financial support for training, including 
apprenticeship, professional meetings, conferences, and
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other related activities, and selection for leaves of absence for 
training;
    (8) Employer sponsored activities, including social or recreational 
programs; and
    (9) Any other term, condition, or privilege of employment.
    (d) A recipient may not participate in a contractual or other 
relationship that has the effect of subjecting qualified applicants with 
handicaps or employees with handicaps to discrimination prohibited by 
this subpart. The relationships referred to in this paragraph (d) 
include relationships with employment and referral agencies, labor 
unions, organizations providing or administering fringe benefits to 
employees of the recipient, and organizations providing training and 
apprenticeship programs.
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                          Subpart B_Employment
 
Sec. 8.11  Reasonable accommodation.

    (a) A recipient shall make reasonable accommodation to the known 
physical or mental limitations of an otherwise qualified applicant with 
handicaps or employee with handicaps, unless the recipient can 
demonstrate that the accommodation would impose an undue hardship on the 
operation of its program.
    (b) Reasonable accommodation may include:
    (1) Making facilities used by employees accessible to and usable by 
individuals with handicaps and
    (2) Job restructuring, job relocation, part-time or modified work 
schedules, acquisitions or modification of equipment or devices, the 
provision of readers or interpreters, and other similar actions.
    (c) In determining, under paragraph (a) of this section, whether an 
accommodation would impose an undue hardship on the operation of a 
recipient's program, factors to be considered include:
    (1) The overall size of the recipient's program with respect to 
number of employees, number and type of facilities, and size of budget;
    (2) The type of the recipient's operation, including the composition 
and structure of the recipient's workforce; and
    (3) The nature and cost of the accommodation needed.
    (d) A recipient may not deny any employment opportunity to a 
qualified handicapped employee or applicant if the basis for the denial 
is the need to make reasonable accommodation to the physical or mental 
limitations of the employee or applicant.
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                          Subpart B_Employment
 
Sec. 8.12  Employment criteria.

    (a) A recipient may not use any employment test or other selection 
criterion that screens out or tends to screen out individuals with 
handicaps or any class of individuals with handicaps unless:
    (1) The recipient demonstrates that the test score or other 
selection criterion, as used by the recipient, is job-related for the 
position in question; and
    (2) The appropriate HUD official demonstrates that alternative job-
related tests or criteria that tend to screen out fewer individuals with 
handicaps are unavailable.
    (b) A recipient shall select and administer tests concerning 
employment to ensure that, when administered to an applicant or employee 
who has a handicap that impairs sensory, manual, or speaking skills, the 
test results accurately reflect the applicant's or employee's job 
skills, aptitude, or whatever other factor the test purports to measure, 
rather than the applicant's or employee's impaired sensory, manual, or 
speaking skills (except where those skills are the factors that the test 
purports to measure).
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                          Subpart B_Employment
 
Sec. 8.13  Preemployment inquiries.

    (a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section, a 
recipient may not make a preemployment inquiry or conduct a 
preemployment medical examination of an applicant to determine whether 
the applicant is an individual with handicaps or the nature or severity 
of a handicap. A recipient may, however, make preemployment inquiry into 
an applicant's ability to perform job-related functions.
    (b) When a recipient is undertaking affirmative action efforts, 
voluntary or otherwise, the recipient may invite applicants for 
employment to indicate whether and to what extent they are handicapped, 
if the following conditions are met:
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    (1) The recipient states clearly on any written questionnaire used 
for this purpose, or makes clear orally if no written questionnaire is 
used, that the information requested is intended for use solely in 
connection with its remedial action obligations, or its voluntary or 
affirmative action efforts; and
    (2) The recipient states clearly that the information is being 
requested on a voluntary basis, that it will be kept confidential (as 
provided in paragraph (d) of this section), that refusal to provide the 
information will not subject the applicant or employee to any adverse 
treatment, and that the information will be used only in accordance with 
this part.
    (c) Nothing in this section shall prohibit a recipient from 
conditioning an offer of employment on the results of a medical 
examination conducted before the employee's entrance on duty if all 
entering employees in that category of job classification must take such 
an examination regardless of handicap, and the results of such 
examination are used only in accordance with the requirements of this 
part.
    (d) Information obtained under this section concerning the medical 
condition or history of the applicant is to be collected and maintained 
on separate forms that are accorded confidentiality as medical records, 
except that:
    (1) Supervisors and managers may be informed of restrictions on the 
work or duties of individuals with handicaps and informed of necessary 
accommodations;
    (2) First aid and safety personnel may be informed if the condition 
might require emergency treatment; and
    (3) Government officials investigating compliance with section 504 
shall be provided relevant information upon request.
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.20  General requirement concerning program accessibility.

    Except as otherwise provided in Sec. Sec. 8.21(c)(1), 8.24(a), 
8.25, and 8.31, no qualified individual with handicaps shall, because a 
recipient's facilities are inaccessible to or unusable by individuals 
with handicaps, be denied the benefits of, be excluded from 
participation in, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any 
program or activity that receives Federal financial assistance.
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.21  Non-housing facilities.

    (a) New construction. New non-housing facilities shall be designed 
and constructed to be readily accessible to and usable by individuals 
with handicaps.
    (b) Alterations to facilities. Alterations to existing non-housing 
facilities shall, to the maximum extent feasible, be made to be readily 
accessible to and usable by individuals with handicaps. For purposes of 
this paragraph, the phrase to the maximum extent feasible shall not be 
interpreted as requiring that a recipient make a non-housing facility, 
or element thereof, accessible if doing so would impose undue financial 
and administrative burdens on the operation of the recipient's program 
or activity.
    (c) Existing non-housing facilities--(1) General. A recipient shall 
operate each non-housing program or activity receiving Federal financial 
assistance so that the program or activity, when viewed in its entirety, 
is readily accessible to and usable by individuals with handicaps. This 
paragraph does not--
    (i) Necessarily require a recipient to make each of its existing 
non-housing facilities accessible to and usable by individuals with 
handicaps;
    (ii) In the case of historic preservation programs or activities, 
require the recipient to take any action that would result in a 
substantial impairment of significant historic features of an historic 
property; or
    (iii) Require a recipient to take any action that it can demonstrate 
would result in a fundamental alteration in the nature of its program or 
activity or in undue financial and administrative burdens. If an action 
would result in such an alteration or such burdens, the recipient shall 
take any action that would not result in such an alteration or such 
burdens but would nevertheless ensure that individuals with handicaps 
receive the benefits and services of the program or activity.
    (2) Methods--(i) General. A recipient may comply with the 
requirements of

[[Page 143]]

this section in its programs and activities receiving Federal financial 
assistance through such means as location of programs or services to 
accessible facilities or accessible portions of facilities, assignment 
of aides to beneficiaries, home visits, the addition or redesign of 
equipment (e.g., appliances or furnishings) changes in management 
policies or procedures, acquisition or construction of additional 
facilities, or alterations to existing facilities on a selective basis, 
or any other methods that result in making its program or activity 
accessible to individuals with handicaps. A recipient is not required to 
make structural changes in existing facilities where other methods are 
effective in achieving compliance with this section. In choosing among 
available methods for meeting the requirements of this section, the 
recipient shall give priority to those methods that offer programs and 
activities to qualified individuals with handicaps in the most 
integrated setting appropriate.
    (ii) Historic preservation programs or activities. In meeting the 
requirements of Sec. 8.21(c) in historic preservation programs or 
activities, a recipient shall give priority to methods that provide 
physical access to individuals with handicaps. In cases where a physical 
alteration to an historic property is not required because of Sec. 
8.21(c)(1)(ii) or (iii), alternative methods of achieving program 
accessibility include using audio-visual materials and devices to depict 
those portions of an historic property that cannot otherwise be made 
accessible; assigning persons to guide individuals with handicaps into 
or through portions of historic properties that cannot otherwise be made 
accessible; or adopting other innovative methods.
    (3) Time period for compliance. The recipient shall comply with the 
obligations established under this section within sixty days of July 11, 
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1988, except that where structural changes in facilities are undertaken, 
such changes shall be made within three years of July 11, 1988, but in 
any event as expeditiously as possible.
    (4) Transition plan. If structural changes to non-housing facilities 
will be undertaken to achieve program accessibility, a recipient shall 
develop, within six months of July 11, 1988, a transition plan setting 
forth the steps necessary to complete such changes. The plan shall be 
developed with the assistance of interested persons, including 
individuals with handicaps or organizations representing individuals 
with handicaps. A copy of the transition plan shall be made available 
for public inspection. The plan shall, at a minimum--
    (i) Identify physical obstacles in the recipient's facilities that 
limit the accessibility of its programs or activities to individuals 
with handicaps;
    (ii) Describe in details the methods that will be used to make the 
facilities accessible;
    (iii) Specify the schedule for taking the steps necessary to achieve 
compliance with this section and, if the time period of the transition 
plan is longer than one year, identify steps that will be taken during 
each year of the transition period;
    (iv) Indicate the official responsible for implementation of the 
plan; and
    (v) Identify the persons or groups with whose assistance the plan 
was prepared.

(Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under control number 
2529-0034)

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988; 53 FR 28115, July 26, 1988, as amended at 54 
FR 37645, Sept. 12, 1989]
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.22  New construction--housing facilities.

    (a) New multifamily housing projects (including public housing and 
Indian housing projects as required by Sec. 8.25) shall be designed and 
constructed to be readily accessible to and usable by individuals with 
handicaps.
    (b) Subject to paragraph (c) of this section, a minimum of five 
percent of the total dwelling units or at least one unit in a 
multifamily housing project, whichever is greater, shall be made 
accessible for persons with mobility impairments. A unit that is on an 
accessible route and is adaptable and otherwise in compliance with the 
standards set forth in Sec. 8.32 is accessible for purposes of this 
section. An additional two percent of the units (but not less than
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one unit) in such a project shall be accessible for persons with hearing 
or vision impairments.
    (c) HUD may prescribe a higher percentage or number than that 
prescribed in paragraph (b) of this section for any area upon request 
therefor by any affected recipient or by any State or local government 
or agency thereof based upon demonstration to the reasonable 
satisfaction of HUD of a need for a higher percentage or number, based 
on census data or other available current data (including a currently 
effective Housing Assistance Plan or Comprehensive Homeless Assistance 
Plan), or in response to evidence of a need for a higher percentage or 
number received in any other manner. In reviewing such request or 
otherwise assessing the existence of such needs, HUD shall take into 
account the expected needs of eligible persons with and without 
handicaps.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, as amended at 56 FR 920, Jan. 9, 1991]
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.23  Alterations of existing housing facilities.

    (a) Substantial alteration. If alterations are undertaken to a 
project (including a public housing project as required by Sec. 
8.25(a)(2)) that has 15 or more units and the cost of the alterations is 
75 percent or more of the replacement cost of the completed facility, 
then the provisions of Sec. 8.22 shall apply.
    (b) Other alterations. (1) Subject to paragraph (b)(2) of this 
section, alterations to dwelling units in a multifamily housing project 
(including public housing) shall, to the maximum extent feasible, be 
made to be readily accessible to and usable by individuals with 
handicaps. If alterations of single elements or spaces of a dwelling 
unit, when considered together, amount to an alteration of a dwelling 
unit, the entire dwelling unit shall be made accessible. Once five 
percent of the dwelling units in a project are readily accessible to and 
usable by individuals with mobility impairments, then no additional 
elements of dwelling units, or entire dwelling units, are required to be 
accessible under this paragraph. Alterations to common areas or parts of 
facilities that affect accessibility of existing housing facilities 
shall, to the maximum extent feasible, be made to be accessible to and 
usable by individuals with handicaps. For purposes of this paragraph, 
the phrase to the maximum extent feasible shall not be interpreted as 
requiring that a recipient (including a PHA) make a dwelling unit, 
common area, facility or element thereof accessible if doing so would 
impose undue financial and administrative burdens on the operation of 
the multifamily housing project.
    (2) HUD may prescribe a higher percentage or number than that 
prescribed in paragraph (b)(1) of this section for any area upon request 
therefor by any affected recipient or by any State or local government 
or agency thereof based upon demonstration to the reasonable 
satisfaction of HUD of a need for a higher percentage or number, based 
on census data or other available current data (including a currently 
effective Housing Assistance Plan or Comprehensive Homeless Assistance 
Plan), or in response to evidence of a need for a higher percentage or 
number received in any other manner. In reviewing such request or 
otherwise assessing the existence of such needs, HUD shall take into 
account the expected needs of eligible persons with and without 
handicaps.
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.24  Existing housing programs.

    (a) General. A recipient shall operate each existing housing program 
or activity receiving Federal financial assistance so that the program 
or activity, when viewed in its entirety, is readily accessible to and 
usable by individuals with handicaps. This paragraph does not--
    (1) Necessarily require a recipient to make each of its existing 
facilities accessible to and usable by individuals with handicaps;
    (2) Require a recipient to take any action that it can demonstrate 
would result in a fundamental alteration in the nature of its program or 
activity or in undue financial and administrative burdens. If an action 
would result in such an alteration or such burdens, the recipient shall 
take any action that would not result in such an alteration or such 
burdens but would nevertheless ensure that individuals with handicaps
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receive the benefits and services of the program or activity.
    (b) Methods. A recipient may comply with the requirements of this 
section through such means as reassignment of services to accessible 
buildings, assignment of aides to beneficiaries, provision of housing or 
related services at alternate accessible sites, alteration of existing 
facilities and construction of new facilities, or any other methods that 
result in making its programs or activities readily accessible to and 
usable by individuals with handicaps. A recipient is not required to 
make structural changes in existing housing facilities where other 
methods are effective in achieving compliance with this section or to 
provide supportive services that are not part of the program. In 
choosing among available methods for meeting the requirements of this 
section, the recipient shall give priority to those methods that offer 
programs and activities to qualified individuals with handicaps in the 
most integrated setting appropriate.
    (c) Time period for compliance. The recipient shall comply with the 
obligations established under this section within sixty days of July 11, 
1988 except that--
    (1) In a public housing program where structural changes in 
facilities are undertaken, such changes shall be made within the 
timeframes established in Sec. 8.25(c).
    (2) In other housing programs, where structural changes in 
facilities are undertaken, such changes shall be made within three years 
of July 11, 1988, but in any event as expeditiously as possible.
    (d) Transition plan and time period for structural changes. Except 
as provided in Sec. 8.25(c), in the event that structural changes to 
facilities will be undertaken to achieve program accessibility, a 
recipient shall develop, within six months of July 11, 1988, a 
transition plan setting forth the steps necessary to complete such 
changes. The plan shall be developed with the assistance of interested 
persons, including individuals with handicaps or organizations 
representing individuals with handicaps. A copy of the transition plan 
shall be made available for public inspection. The plan shall, at a 
minimum--
    (1) Identify physical obstacles in the recipient's facilities that 
limit the accessibility of its programs or activities to individuals 
with handicaps;
    (2) Describe in detail the methods that will be used to make the 
facilities accessible;
    (3) Specify the schedule for taking the steps necessary to achieve 
compliance with this section and, if the time period of the transition 
plan is longer than one year, identify steps that will be taken during 
each year of the transition period;
    (4) Indicate the official responsible for implementation of the 
plan; and
    (5) Identify the persons or groups with whose assistance the plan 
was prepared.
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(Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under control number 
2529-0034)

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988; 53 FR 28115, July 26, 1988, as amended at 54 
FR 37645, Sept. 12, 1989]
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.25  Public housing and multi-family Indian housing.

    (a) Development and alteration of public housing and multi-family 
Indian housing. (1) The requirements of Sec. 8.22 shall apply to all 
newly constructed public housing and multi-family Indian housing.
    (2) The requirements of Sec. 8.23 shall apply to public housing and 
multi-family Indian housing developed through rehabilitation and to the 
alteration of public housing and multi-family Indian housing.
    (3) In developing public housing and multi-family Indian housing 
through the purchase of existing properties PHAs and IHAs shall give 
priority to facilities which are readily accessible to and usable by 
individuals with handicaps.
    (b) Existing public housing and multi-family Indian housing--
general. The requirements of Sec. 8.24(a) shall apply to public housing 
and multi-family Indian housing programs.
    (c) Existing public housing and multi-family Indian housing--needs 
assessment and transition plan. As soon as possible, each PHA (for the 
purpose of this paragraph, this includes an Indian Housing Authority) 
shall assess, on a PHA-wide
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basis, the needs of current tenants and applicants on its waiting list 
for accessible units and the extent to which such needs have not been 
met or cannot reasonably be met within four years through development, 
alterations otherwise contemplated, or other programs administered by 
the PHA (e.g., Section 8 Moderate Rehabilitation or Section 8 Existing 
Housing or Housing Vouchers). If the PHA currently has no accessible 
units or if the PHA or HUD determines that information regarding the 
availability of accessible units has not been communicated sufficiently 
so that, as a result, the number of eligible qualified individuals with 
handicaps on the waiting list is not fairly representative of the number 
of such persons in the area, the PHA's assessment shall include the 
needs of eligible qualified individuals with handicaps in the area. If 
the PHA determines, on the basis of such assessment, that there is no 
need for additional accessible dwelling units or that the need is being 
or will be met within four years through other means, such as new 
construction, Section 8 or alterations otherwise contemplated, no 
further action is required by the PHA under this paragraph. If the PHA 
determines, on the basis of its needs assessment, that alterations to 
make additional units accessible must be made so that the needs of 
eligible qualified individuals with handicaps may be accommodated 
proportionally to the needs of non-handicapped individuals in the same 
categories, then the PHA shall develop a transition plan to achieve 
program accessibility. The PHA shall complete the needs assessment and 
transition plan, if one is necessary, as expeditiously as possible, but 
in any event no later than two years after July 11, 1988. The PHA shall 
complete structural changes necessary to achieve program accessibility 
as soon as possible but in any event no later than four years after July 
11, 1988. The Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity 
and the Assistant Secretary for Public and Indian Housing may extend the 
four year period for a period not to exceed two years, on a case-by-case 
determination that compliance within that period would impose undue 
financial and administrative burdens on the operation of the recipient's 
public housing and multi-family Indian housing program. The Secretary or 
the Undersecretary may further extend this time period in extraordinary 
circumstances, for a period not to exceed one year. The plan shall be 
developed with the assistance of interested persons including 
individuals with handicaps or organizations representing individuals 
with handicaps. A copy of the needs assessment and transition plan shall 
be made available for public inspection. The transition plan shall, at a 
minimum--
    (1) Identify physical obstacles in the PHA's facilities (e.g., 
dwelling units and common areas) that limit the accessibility of its 
programs or activities to individuals with handicaps;
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    (2) Describe in detail the methods that will be used to make the 
PHA's facilities accessible. A PHA may, if necessary, provide in its 
plan that it will seek HUD approval, under 24 CFR part 968, of a 
comprehensive modernization program to meet the needs of eligible 
individuals with handicaps;
    (3) Specify the schedule for taking the steps necessary to achieve 
compliance with this section and, if the time of the transition plan is 
longer than one year, identify steps that will be taken during each year 
of the transition period;
    (4) Indicate the official responsible for implementation of the 
plan; and
    (5) Identify the persons or groups with whose assistance the plan 
was prepared.

(Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under control number 
2529-0034)

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, as amended at 54 FR 37645, Sept. 12, 1989; 
56 FR 920, Jan. 9, 1991]
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                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.26  Distribution of accessible dwelling units.

    Accessible dwelling units required by Sec. 8.22, 8.23, 8.24 or 8.25 
shall, to the maximum extent feasible and subject to reasonable health 
and safety requirements, be distributed throughout projects and sites 
and shall be available in a sufficient range of sizes and amenities so 
that a qualified individual with handicaps' choice of living 
arrangements is, as a whole, comparable to that of other persons 
eligible for
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housing assistance under the same program. This provision shall not be 
construed to require provision of an elevator in any multifamily housing 
project solely for the purpose of permitting location of accessible 
units above or below the accessible grade level.
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                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.27  Occupancy of accessible dwelling units.

    (a) Owners and managers of multifamily housing projects having 
accessible units shall adopt suitable means to assure that information 
regarding the availability of accessible units reaches eligible 
individuals with handicaps, and shall take reasonable nondiscriminatory 
steps to maximize the utilization of such units by eligible individuals 
whose disability requires the accessibility features of the particular 
unit. To this end, when an accessible unit becomes vacant, the owner or 
manager before offering such units to a non-handicapped applicant shall 
offer such unit:
    (1) First, to a current occupant of another unit of the same 
project, or comparable projects under common control, having handicaps 
requiring the accessibility features of the vacant unit and occupying a 
unit not having such features, or, if no such occupant exists, then
    (2) Second, to an eligible qualified applicant on the waiting list 
having a handicap requiring the accessibility features of the vacant 
unit.
    (b) When offering an accessible unit to an applicant not having 
handicaps requiring the accessibility features of the unit, the owner or 
manager may require the applicant to agree (and may incorporate this 
agreement in the lease) to move to a non-accessible unit when available.
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Sec. 8.28  Housing certificate and housing voucher programs.

    (a) In carrying out the requirements of this subpart, a recipient 
administering a Section 8 Existing Housing Certificate program or a 
housing voucher program shall:
    (1) In providing notice of the availability and nature of housing 
assistance for low-income families under program requirements, adopt 
suitable means to assure that the notice reaches eligible individuals 
with handicaps;
    (2) In its activities to encourage participation by owners, include 
encouragement of participation by owners having accessible units;
    (3) When issuing a Housing Certificate or Housing Voucher to a 
family which includes an individual with handicaps include a current 
listing of available accessible units known to the PHA and, if 
necessary, otherwise assist the family in locating an available 
accessible dwelling unit;
    (4) Take into account the special problem of ability to locate an 
accessible unit when considering requests by eligible individuals with 
handicaps for extensions of Housing Certificates or Housing Vouchers; 
and
    (5) If necessary as a reasonable accommodation for a person with 
disabilities, approve a family request for an exception rent under Sec. 
982.504(b)(2) for a regular tenancy under the Section 8 certificate 
program so that the program is readily accessible to and usable by 
persons with disabilities.
    (b) In order to ensure that participating owners do not discriminate 
in the recipient's federally assisted program, a recipient shall enter 
into a HUD-approved contract with participating owners, which contract 
shall include necessary assurances of nondiscrimination.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, as amended at 63 FR 23853, Apr. 30, 1998]
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                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.29  Homeownership programs (sections 235(i) and 235(j), Turnkey III 
and Indian housing mutual self-help programs).

    Any housing units newly constructed or rehabilitated for purchase or 
single family (including semi-attached and attached) units to be 
constructed or rehabilitated in a program or activity receiving Federal 
financial assistance shall be made accessible upon request of the 
prospective buyer if the nature of the handicap of an expected occupant 
so requires. In such case, the buyer shall consult with the seller or 
builder/sponsor regarding the specific design features to be provided. 
If accessibility features selected at the option of the homebuyer are 
ones covered by the standards prescribed by Sec. 8.32, those

[[Page 148]]

features shall comply with the standards prescribed in Sec. 8.32. The 
buyer shall be permitted to depart from particular specifications of 
these standards in order to accommodate his or her specific handicap. 
The cost of making a facility accessible under this paragraph may be 
included in the mortgage amount within the allowable mortgage limits, 
where applicable. To the extent such costs exceed allowable mortgage 
limits, they may be passed on to the prospective homebuyer, subject to 
maximum sales price limitations (see 24 CFR 235.320.)
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                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.30  Rental rehabilitation program.

    Each grantee or state recipient in the rental rehabilitation program 
shall, subject to the priority in 24 CFR 511.10(l) and in accordance 
with other requirements in 24 CFR part 511, give priority to the 
selection of projects that will result in dwelling units being made 
readily accessible to and usable by individuals with handicaps.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988; 53 FR 28115, July 26, 1988]
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                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.31  Historic properties.

    If historic properties become subject to alterations to which this 
part applies the requirements of Sec. 4.1.7 of the standards of Sec. 
8.32 of this part shall apply, except in the case of the Urban 
Development Action Grant (UDAG) program. In the UDAG program the 
requirements of 36 CFR part 801 shall apply. Accessibility to historic 
properties subject to alterations need not be provided if such 
accessibility would substantially impair the significant historic 
features of the property or result in undue financial and administrative 
burdens.
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Sec. 8.32  Accessibility standards.

    (a) Effective as of July 11, 1988, design, construction, or 
alteration of buildings in conformance with sections 3-8 of the Uniform 
Federal Accessibility Standards (UFAS) shall be deemed to comply with 
the requirements of Sec. Sec. 8.21, 8.22, 8.23, and 8.25 with respect 
to those buildings. Departures from particular technical and scoping 
requirements of the UFAS by the use of other methods are permitted where 
substantially equivalent or greater access to and usability of the 
building is provided. The alteration of housing facilities shall also be 
in conformance with additional scoping requirements contained in this 
part. Persons interested in obtaining a copy of the UFAS are directed to 
Sec. 40.7 of this title.
    (b) For purposes of this section, section 4.1.6(1)(g) of UFAS shall 
be interpreted to exempt from the requirements of UFAS only mechanical 
rooms and other spaces that, because of their intended use, will not 
require accessibility to the public or beneficiaries or result in the 
employment or residence therein of individuals with physical handicaps.
    (c) This section does not require recipients to make building 
alterations that have little likelihood of being accomplished without 
removing or altering a load-bearing structural member.
    (d) For purposes of this section, section 4.1.4(11) of UFAS may not 
be used to waive or lower the minimum of five percent accessible units 
required by Sec. 8.22(b) or to apply the minimum only to projects of 15 
or more dwelling units.
    (e) Except as otherwise provided in this paragraph, the provisions 
of Sec. Sec. 8.21 (a) and (b), 8.22 (a) and (b), 8.23, 8.25(a) (1) and 
(2), and 8.29 shall apply to facilities that are designed, constructed 
or altered after July 11, 1988. If the design of a facility was 
commenced before July 11, 1988, the provisions shall be followed to the 
maximum extent practicable, as determined by the Department. For 
purposes of this paragraph, the date a facility is constructed or 
altered shall be deemed to be the date bids for the construction or 
alteration of the facility are solicited. For purposes of the Urban 
Development Action Grant (UDAG) program, the provisions shall apply to 
the construction or alteration of facilities that are funded under 
applications submitted after July 11, 1988. If the UDAG application was 
submitted before July 11, 1988, the provisions shall apply, to the 
maximum extent practicable, as determined by the Department.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, as amended at 61 FR 5203, Feb. 9, 1996]
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                     Subpart C_Program Accessibility
 
Sec. 8.33  Housing adjustments.

    A recipient shall modify its housing policies and practices to 
ensure that these policies and practices do not discriminate, on the 
basis of handicap, against a qualified individual with handicaps. The 
recipient may not impose upon individuals with handicaps other policies, 
such as the prohibition of assistive devices, auxiliary alarms, or 
guides in housing facilities, that have the effect of limiting the 
participation of tenants with handicaps in the recipient's federally 
assisted housing program or activity in violation of this part. Housing 
policies that the recipient can demonstrate are essential to the housing 
program or activity will not be regarded as discriminatory within the 
meaning of this section if modifications to them would result in a 
fundamental alteration in the nature of the program or activity or undue 
financial and administrative burdens.
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                          Subpart D_Enforcement
 
Sec. 8.50  Assurances required.

    (a) Assurances. An applicant for Federal financial assistance for a 
program or activity to which this part applies shall submit an assurance 
to HUD, or in the case of a subrecipient to a primary recipient, on a 
form specified by the responsible civil rights official, that the 
program or activity will be operated in compliance with this part. An 
applicant may incorporate these assurances by reference in subsequent 
applications to the Department.
    (b) Duration of obligation. (1) In the case of Federal financial 
assistance extended in the form of real property or to provide real 
property or structures on the property, the assurance will obligate the 
recipient or, in the case of a subsequent transfer, the transferee, for 
the period during which the real property or structures are used for the 
purpose for which Federal financial assistance is extended or for 
another purpose involving the provision of similar services or benefits.
    (2) In the case of Federal financial assistance extended to provide 
personal property, the assurance will obligate the recipient for the 
period during which it retains ownership or possession of the property.
    (3) In all other cases the assurance will obligate the recipient for 
the period during which Federal financial assistance is extended.
    (c) Covenants. (1) Where Federal financial assistance is provided in 
the form of real property or interest in the property from the 
Department, the instrument effecting or recording this transfer shall 
contain a covenant running with the land to assure nondiscrimination for 
the period during which the real property is used for a purpose for 
which the Federal financial assistance is extended or for another 
purpose involving the provision of similar services or benefits.
    (2) Where no transfer of property is involved but property is 
purchased or improved with Federal financial assistance, the recipient 
shall agree to include the covenant described in paragraph (b)(2) of 
this section in the instrument effecting or recording any subsequent 
transfer of the property.
    (3) Where Federal financial assistance is provided in the form of 
real property or interest in the property from the Department, the 
covenant shall also include a condition coupled with a right to be 
reserved by the Department to revert title to the property in the event 
of a breach of the covenant. If a transferee of real property proposes 
to mortgage or otherwise encumber the real property as security for 
financing construction of new, or improvement of existing, facilities on 
the property for the purposes for which the property was transferred, 
the Secretary may, upon request of the transferee and if necessary to 
accomplish such financing and upon such conditions as he or she deems 
appropriate, agree to forbear the exercise of such right to revert title 
for so long as the lien of such mortgage or other encumbrance remains 
effective.
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PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                          Subpart D_Enforcement
 
Sec. 8.51  Self-evaluation.

    (a) Each recipient shall, within one year of July 11, 1988, and 
after consultation with interested persons, including individuals with 
handicaps or organizations representing individuals with handicaps:

[[Page 150]]

    (1) Evaluate its current policies and practices to determine 
whether, in whole or in part, they do not or may not meet the 
requirements of this part;
    (2) Modify any policies and practices that do not meet the 
requirements of this part; and
    (3) Take appropriate corrective steps to remedy the discrimination 
revealed by the self-evaluation.
    (b) A recipient that employs fifteen or more persons shall, for at 
least three years following completion of the evaluation required under 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section, maintain on file, make available for 
public inspection, and provide to the responsible civil rights official, 
upon request: (1) A list of the interested persons consulted; (2) a 
description of areas examined and any problems identified; and (3) a 
description of any modifications made and of any remedial steps taken.

(Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under control number 
2529-0034)

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, as amended at 54 FR 37645, Sept. 12, 1989]
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                          Subpart D_Enforcement
 
Sec. 8.52  Remedial and affirmative action.

    (a) Remedial action. (1) If the responsible civil rights official 
finds that a recipient has discriminated against persons on the basis of 
handicap in violation of section 504 or this part, the recipient shall 
take such remedial action as the responsible civil rights official deems 
necessary to overcome the effects of the discrimination.
    (2) The responsible civil rights official may, where necessary to 
overcome the effects of discrimination in violation of section 504 or 
this part, require a recipient to take remedial action--
    (i) With respect to individuals with handicaps who are no longer 
participants in the program but who were participants in the program 
when such discrimination occurred or
    (ii) With respect to individuals with handicaps who would have been 
participants in the program had the discrimination not occurred.
    (b) Voluntary action. A recipient may take nondiscriminatory steps, 
in addition to any action that is required by this part, to overcome the 
effects of conditions that resulted in limited participation in the 
recipient's program or activity by qualified individuals with handicaps.
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Sec. 8.53  Designation of responsible employee and adoption of grievance 
procedures.

    (a) Designation of responsible employee. A recipient that employs 
fifteen or more persons shall designate at least one person to 
coordinate its efforts to comply with this part.
    (b) Adoption of grievance procedures. A recipient that employees 
fifteen or more persons shall adopt grievance procedures that 
incorporate appropriate due process standards and that provide for the 
prompt and equitable resolution of complaints alleging any action 
prohibited by this part. Such procedures need not be established with 
respect to complaints from applicants for employment or from applicants 
for admission to housing covered by this part.
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                          Subpart D_Enforcement
 
Sec. 8.54  Notice.

    (a) A recipient that employs fifteen or more persons shall take 
appropriate initial and continuing steps to notify participants, 
beneficiaries, applicants, and employees, including those with impaired 
vision or hearing, and unions or professional organizations holding 
collective bargaining or professional agreements with the recipient that 
it does not discriminate on the basis of handicap in violation of this 
part. The notification shall state, where appropriate, that the 
recipient does not discriminate in admission or access to, or treatment 
or employment in, its federally assisted programs and activities. The 
notification shall also include an identification of the responsible 
employee designated pursuant to Sec. 8.53. A recipient shall make the 
initial notification required by this paragraph within 90 days of July 
11, 1988. Methods of initial and continuing notification may include the 
posting of notices, publication in newspapers and magazines, placement 
of notices in recipients' publications, and distribution of memoranda or 
other written communications.
    (b) If a recipient publishes or uses recruitment materials or 
publications containing general information that it
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makes available to participants, beneficiaries, applicants, or 
employees, it shall include in those materials or publications a 
statement of the policy described in paragraph (a) of this section. A 
recipient may meet the requirement of this paragraph either by including 
appropriate inserts in existing materials and publications or by 
revising and reprinting the materials and publications.
    (c) The recipient shall ensure that members of the population 
eligible to be served or likely to be affected directly by a federally 
assisted program who have visual or hearing impairments are provided 
with the information necessary to understand and participate in the 
program. Methods for ensuring participation include, but are not limited 
to, qualified sign language and oral interpreters, readers, or the use 
of taped and Braille materials.
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Sec. 8.55  Compliance information.

    (a) Cooperation and assistance. The responsible civil rights 
official and the award official shall, to the fullest extent 
practicable, seek the cooperation of recipients in obtaining compliance 
with this part and shall provide assistance and guidance to recipients 
to help them comply voluntarily with this part.
    (b) Compliance reports. Each recipient shall keep such records and 
submit to the responsible civil rights official or his or her designee 
timely, complete, and accurate compliance reports at such times, and in 
such form and containing such information, as the responsible civil 
rights official or his or her designee may determine to be necessary to 
enable him or her to ascertain whether the recipient has complied or is 
complying with this part. In general, recipients should have available 
for the Department data showing the extent to which individuals with 
handicaps are beneficiaries of federally assisted programs.
    (c) Access to sources of information. Each recipient shall permit 
access by the responsible civil rights official during normal business 
hours to such of its books, records, accounts, and other sources of 
information, and its facilities, as may be pertinent to ascertain 
compliance with this part. Where any information required of a recipient 
is in the exclusive possession of any other agency, institution, or 
person and this agency, institution, or person shall fail or refuse to 
furnish this information, the recipient shall so certify in its report 
and shall set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.
    (d) Information to beneficiaries and participants. Each recipient 
shall make available to participants, beneficiaries, and other 
interested persons such information regarding the provisions of this 
part and its applicability to the program or activity under which the 
recipient receives Federal financial assistance, and make such 
information available to them in such manner as the responsible civil 
rights official finds necessary to apprise such persons of the 
protections against discrimination assured them by this part.

(Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under control number 
2529-0034)

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, as amended at 54 FR 37645, Sept. 12, 1989]
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Sec. 8.56  Conduct of investigations.

    (a) Periodic compliance reviews. The responsible civil rights 
official or designee may periodically review the practices of recipients 
to determine whether they are complying with this part and where he or 
she has a reasonable basis to do so may conduct on-site reviews. Such 
basis may include any evidence that a problem exists or that 
programmatic matters exist that justify on-site investigation in 
selected circumstances. The responsible civil rights official shall 
initiate an on-site review by sending to the recipient a letter advising 
the recipient of the practices to be reviewed; the programs affected by 
the review; and the opportunity, at any time prior to receipt of a final 
determination, to make a documentary or other submission that explains, 
validates, or otherwise addresses the practices under review. In 
addition, each award official shall include in normal program compliance 
reviews and monitoring procedures appropriate actions to review and 
monitor compliance with general or specific program requirements 
designed to effectuate the requirements of this part.
    (b) Investigations. The responsible civil rights official shall make 
a
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prompt investigation whenever a compliance review, report, complaint or 
any other information indicates a possible failure to comply with this 
part.
    (c) Filing a complaint--(1) Who may file. Any person who believes 
that he or she has been subjected to discrimination prohibited by this 
part may by himself or herself or by his or her authorized 
representative file a complaint with the responsible civil rights 
official. Any person who believes that any specific class of persons has 
been subjected to discrimination prohibited by this part and who is a 
member of that class or who is the authorized representative of a member 
of that class may file a complaint with the responsible civil rights 
official.
    (2) Confidentiality. The responsible civil rights official shall 
hold in confidence the identity of any person submitting a complaint, 
unless the person submits written authorization otherwise, and except to 
the extent necessary to carry out the purposes of this part, including 
the conduct of any investigation, hearing, or proceeding under this 
part.
    (3) When to file. Complaints shall be filed within 180 days of the 
alleged act of discrimination, unless the responsible civil rights 
official waives this time limit for good cause shown. For purposes of 
determining when a complaint is filed under this paragraph, a complaint 
mailed to the Department shall be deemed filed on the date it is 
postmarked. Any other complaint shall be deemed filed on the date it is 
received by the Department.
    (4) Where to file complaints. Complaints may be filed by mail with 
the Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, Department of Housing 
and Urban Development, Washington, DC 20410, or any Regional or Field 
Office of the Department.
    (5) Contents of complaints. Each complaint should contain the 
complainant's name and address, the name and address of the recipient 
alleged to have violated this part, and a description of the recipient's 
alleged discriminatory action in sufficient detail to inform the 
Department of the nature and date of the alleged violation of this part.
    (6) Amendments of complaints. Complaints may be reasonably and 
fairly amended at any time. Amendments to complaints such as 
clarification and amplification of allegations in a complaint or the 
addition of other recipients may be made at any time during the pendency 
of the complaint and any amendment shall be deemed to be made as of the 
original filing date.
    (d) Notification. The responsible civil rights official will notify 
the complainant and the recipient of the agency's receipt of the 
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complaint within ten (10) calendar days.
    (e) Complaint processing procedures. After acknowledging receipt of 
a complaint, the responsible civil rights official will immediately 
initiate complaint processing procedures.
    (1) Preliminary investigation.
    (i) Within twenty (20) calendar days of acknowledgement of the 
complaint, the responsible civil rights official will review the 
complaint for acceptance, rejection, or referral to the appropriate 
Federal agency.
    (ii) If the complaint is accepted, the responsible civil rights 
official will notify the complainant and the award official. The 
responsible civil righs official will also notify the applicant or 
recipient complained against of the allegations and give the applicant 
or recipient an opportunity to make a written submission responding to, 
rebutting, or denying the allegations raised in the complaint.
    (iii) The party complained against may send the responsible civil 
rights official a response to the notice of complaint within thirty (30) 
calendar days of receiving it. With leave of the responsible civil 
rights official, an answer may be amended at any time. The responsible 
civil rights official will permit answers to be amended for good cause 
shown.
    (2) Informal resolution. In accordance with paragraph (j) of this 
section, the responsible civil rights official shall attempt to resolve 
complaints informally whenever possible.
    (f) Dismissal of complaint. If the investigation reveals no 
violation of this part, the responsible civil rights offical will 
dismiss the complaint and notify the complainant and recipient.
    (g) Letter of findings. If an informal resolution of the complaint 
is not

[[Page 153]]

reached the responsible civil rights official or his or her designee 
shall, within 180 days of receipt of the complaint, notify the recipient 
and the complainant (if any) of the results of the investigation in a 
letter sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, containing the 
following:
    (1) Preliminary findings of fact and a preliminary finding of 
compliance or noncompliance;
    (2) A description of an appropriate remedy for each violation 
believed to exist;
    (3) A notice that a copy of the Final Investigative Report of the 
Department will be made available, upon request, to the recipient and 
the complainant (if any); and
    (4) A notice of the right of the recipient and the complainant (if 
any) to request a review of the letter of findings by the reviewing 
civil rights official.
    (h) Right to review of the letter of findings. (1) A complainant or 
recipient may request that a complete review be made of the letter of 
findings within 30 days of receipt, by mailing or delivering to the 
reviewing civil rights official, Office of Fair Housing and Equal 
Opportunity, Washington, DC 20410, a written statement of the reasons 
why the letter of findings should be modified in light of supplementary 
information.
    (2) The reviewing civil rights official shall send by certified 
mail, return receipt requested, a copy of the request for review to the 
other party, if any. Such other party shall have 20 days to respond to 
the request for review.
    (3) The reviewing civil rights official shall either sustain or 
modify the letter of findings within 60 days of the request for review. 
The reviewing civil rights official's decision shall constitute the 
formal determination.
    (4) If neither party requests that the letter of findings be 
reviewed, the responsibile civil rights official shall, within fourteen 
(14) calendar days of the expiration of the time period in paragraph 
(h)(1) of this section, send a formal written determination of 
compliance or noncompliance to the recipient and copies to the award 
official.
    (i) Voluntary compliance time limits. The recipient will have ten 
(10) calendar days from receipt of the formal determination of 
noncompliance within which to come into voluntary compliance. If the 
recipient fails to meet this deadline, HUD shall proceed under Sec. 
8.57.
    (j) Informal resolution/voluntary compliance--(1) General. It is the 
policy of the Department to encourage the informal resolution of 
matters. The responsible civil rights official may attempt to resolve a 
matter through informal means at any stage of processing. A matter may 
be resolved by informal means at any time. If a letter of findings 
making a preliminary finding of noncompliance is issued, the responsible 
civil rights official shall attempt to resolve the matter by informal 
means.
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    (2) Objectives of informal resolution/voluntary compliance. In 
attempting informal resolution, the responsible civil rights official 
shall attempt to achieve a just resolution of the matter and to obtain 
assurances where appropriate, that the recipient will satisfactorily 
remedy any violations of the rights of any complainant and will take 
such action as will assure the elimination of any violation of this part 
or the prevention of the occurrence of such violation in the future. The 
terms of such an informal resolution shall be reduced to a written 
voluntary compliance agreement, signed by the recipient and the 
responsible civil rights official, and be made part of the file for the 
matter. Such voluntary compliance agreements shall seek to protect the 
interests of the complainant (if any), other persons similary situated, 
and the public interest.
    (k) Intimidatory or retaliatory acts prohibited. No recipient or 
other person shall intimidate, threaten, coerce, or discriminate against 
any person for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege 
secured by this part, or because he or she has made a complaint, 
testified, assisted, or participated in any manner in an investigation, 
proceeding, or hearing under this part. The identity of complainants 
shall be kept confidential except to the extent necessary to carry out 
the purposes of

[[Page 154]]

this part, including the conduct of investigation, hearing or judicial 
proceeding arising thereunder.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988; 53 FR 28115, July 26, 1988; 53 FR 34634, 
Sept. 7, 1988]
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                          Subpart D_Enforcement
 
Sec. 8.57  Procedure for effecting compliance.

    (a) General. If there appears to be a failure or threatened failure 
to comply with this part and if the noncompliance or threatened 
noncompliance cannot be corrected by informal means, compliance with 
this part may be effected by the suspension or termination of or refusal 
to grant or to continue Federal financial assistance, or by other means 
authorized by law. Such other means may include, but are not limited to:
    (1) A referral to the Department of Justice with a recommendation 
that appropriate proceedings be brought to enforce any rights of the 
United States under any law of the United States, or any assurance or 
other contractual undertaking;
    (2) The initiation of debarment proceedings pursuant to part 24 of 
this title; and
    (3) Any applicable proceeding under State or local law.
    (b) Noncompliance with Sec. 8.50. If an applicant or a recipient of 
assistance under a contract which is extended or amended on or after 
July 11, 1988, fails or refuses to furnish an assurance required under 
Sec. 8.50 or otherwise fails or refuses to comply with the requirements 
imposed by that section, Federal financial assistance may be refused 
under paragraph (c) of this section. The Department is not required to 
provide assistance during the pendency of the administrative proceeding 
under such paragraph (c), except where the assistance is due and payable 
under a contract approved before July 11, 1988.
    (c) Termination of or refusal to grant or to continue Federal 
financial assistance. No order suspending, terminating, or refusing to 
grant or continue Federal financial assistance shall become effective 
until:
    (1) The responsible civil rights official has advised the applicant 
or recipient of its failure to comply and has determined that compliance 
cannot be secured by voluntary means;
    (2) There has been an express finding on the record, after 
opportunity for hearing, of a failure by the applicant or recipient to 
comply with a requirement imposed under this part;
    (3) The action has been approved by the Secretary; and
    (4) The expiration of 30 days after the Secretary has filed with the 
committees of the House and Senate having legislative jurisdiction over 
the program or activity involved a full written report of the 
circumstances and the grounds for such action. Any action to suspend or 
terminate, or to refuse to grant or to continue Federal financial 
assistance shall be limited to the particular political entity, or part 
thereof, or other applicant or recipient as to whom such a finding has 
been made and shall be limited in its effect to the particular program, 
or part thereof, in which such noncompliance has been so found.
    (d) Notice to State or local government. Whenever the Secretary 
determines that a State or unit of general local government which is a 
recipient of Federal financial assistance under title I of the Housing 
and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended (42 U.S.C. 5301-5318) 
has failed to comply with a requirement of this part with respect to a 
program or activity funded in whole or in part with such assistance, the 
Secretary shall notify the Governor of the State or the chief executive 
officer of the unit of general local government of the noncompliance and 
shall request the Governor or the chief executive officer to secure 
compliance. The notice shall be given at least sixty days before:
    (1) An order suspending, terminating, or refusing to grant or 
continue Federal financial assistance becomes effective under paragraph 
(c) of this section; or
    (2) Any action to effect compliance by any other means authorized by 
law is taken under paragraph (a) of this section.
    (e) Other means authorized by law. No action to effect compliance by 
any other means authorized by law shall be taken until:
    (1) The responsible civil rights official has determined that 
compliance cannot be secured by voluntary means;

[[Page 155]]
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    (2) The recipient or other person has been notified of its failure 
to comply and of the action to be taken to effect compliance; and
    (3) At least 10 days have elapsed since the mailing of such notice 
to the applicant or recipient. During this period, additional efforts 
shall be made to persuade the applicant or recipient to comply with this 
part and to take such corrective action as may be appropriate.

However, this paragraph shall not be construed to prevent an award 
official from utilizing appropriate procedures and sanctions established 
under the program to assure or secure compliance with a specific 
requirement of the program designed to effectuate the objectives of this 
part.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988; 53 FR 28115, July 26, 1988]
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                 TITLE 24--HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
 
PART 8_NONDISCRIMINATION BASED ON HANDICAP IN FEDERALLY ASSISTED PROGRAMS 
 
                          Subpart D_Enforcement
 
Sec. 8.58  Hearings.

    (a) Opportunity for hearing. Whenever an opportunity for a hearing 
is required by Sec. 8.57(c), reasonable notice shall be given by 
registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, to the affected 
applicant or recipient. This notice shall advise the applicant or 
recipient of the action proposed to be taken, the specific provision 
under which the proposed action against it is to be taken, and the 
matters of fact or law asserted as the basis for this action. The notice 
shall:
    (1) Fix a date not less than 20 days after the date of the notice 
for the applicant or recipient to request the administrative law judge 
to schedule a hearing, or
    (2) Advise the applicant or recipient that the matter has been 
scheduled for hearing at a stated time and place. The time and place so 
fixed shall be reasonable and shall be subject to change for cause. The 
complainant, if any, shall be advised of the time and place of the 
hearing. An applicant or recipient may waive a hearing and submit 
written information and argument for the record. The failure of an 
applicant or recipient to request a hearing under this paragraph or to 
appear at a hearing for which a date has been set is a waiver of the 
right to a hearing under Sec. 8.57(c) and consent to the making of a 
decision on the basis of available information.
    (b) Hearing procedures. Hearings shall be conducted in accordance 
with 24 CFR part 180.

[53 FR 20233, June 2, 1988, as amended at 61 FR 52218, Oct. 4, 1996]
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